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Attendance:

Beth Todd, President, University of Alabama

Laura Lackey, President-Elect, Mercer University

Dennis Fallon, Past-President, The Citadel 

Shelton Houston, Secretary, University of Southern Mississippi

Cecelia Wigal, Vice Chair of Programs, University of Tennessee at Chattanooga

Ken Brannan, Newsletter Editor & Web Administrator, The Citadel

Barbara Thomas, Proceedings Editor, Southern Polytechnic State University

Juan Carlos Guzman, Secretary, Software Engineering Division, Southern Polytechnic State University

Sandy Yost, Zone II Representative, University of Detroit Mercy

1. The meeting was called to order at 7:00 p.m. with distribution of an agenda.  Todd welcomed everyone.  

2. Houston distributed minutes from the Spring Executive Board Meeting. After a short discussion, Thomas made the motion with second by Fallon to approve the minutes.  The motion passed by voice vote.  

3. Houston provided an update of the budgets through 09/30/04.  The three section accounts were briefly discussed: operating account, research account, and BASS account.  The operating account was at a zero balance after partial payment for the section newsletter.  This account can only be used toward publication of a newsletter.  The balance in the research account was $7,481.19.  The balance in the BASS account was $9,583.55.  Houston distributed copies of the 2004-05 budget consideration (see attached).  In determining the budget for the 04-05 fiscal year, 2003-04 expenditures were adjusted to the nearest dollar.  The amount of local institutional dues was adjusted to reflect actual dues collected during 2004.  The other source of income is individual member dues.  The section receives $1.00 for each member which amounted to $1619 in 2003.  The same amount was estimated for the 2004-05 budget consideration.  Fallon made motion with second by Lackey to accept the report.  Motion passed by voice vote.

4. Awards information was distributed by Todd for Hoadley who could not attend the meeting.  Corrections are to be sent to Hoadley who will edit and distribute the final versions. Todd brought forward a draft award for division chair.  After discussion, Houston made motion with second by Fallon to table until the Spring Executive Board meeting.  Motion passed by voice vote.  
5. Todd introduced Yost as the new Zone II representative. 
6. Todd announced the following sites for the annual meeting:

2006 - University of Alabama at Tuscaloosa

2007 - University of Louisville

2008 - University of Memphis
7. Fallon brought forward a discussion about the nominating committee.  He requested that Todd investigate a process to make the selection of the nominating committee a formal process.  Fallon also recommended that the President-Elect be charged with making arrangements for the annual fall business meeting.  Recommendations were accepted by acclamation. 
8. Fallon brought forward a proposed bylaws change to allow for unit leader participation from any division.  Motion to consider the change was made by Fallon, second by Lackey and approved by voice vote.  Todd will notify section members via electronic mail on February 1, 2005, of the proposed change, with a vote to be conducted at the annual Spring luncheon business meeting.

Proposed Change to Bylaws of the Southeastern Section 
Article III—Election of Officers Section 1. Each Unit and Division will elect annually the following officers: Chair, Vice Chair, and Secretary. Unit officers must have previously held Division Chair positions. Normally Unit officers are elected from their assigned divisions; however, to ensure leadership continuity, a qualified member of any Unit can offer to run as an officer in another Unit, and if nominated and elected, hold office.

Rationale: Based on the ideas of several Ad Hoc Committees previously working on updating the Southeastern Section’s Constitution and Bylaws, it was felt that flexibility and inclusion should be part of the new re-organization plan, while striving to incorporate a certain amount of rigor that supported current Section needs and organizational structure, This proposed amendment would provide a means to allow flexibility in serving as an officer in the section.

9. There being no further business, Todd entertained a motion by Fallon with second by Lackey to adjourn.  Motion passed by voice vote and the meeting adjourned at 9:00 p.m.

Respectfully submitted,
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Shelton Houston

Secretary
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